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institutions of learning will close for early recess with effect from Wednesday, 18 March 2020. 

Higher Education, Science and Technology Minister, Dr Blade Nzimande, made this announcement 

following a meeting with stakeholders, as part of South Africa’s bid to combat the spread of 

Coronavirus (Covid-19). Nzimande met with the stakeholders in the post school education sector, 

including amongst others the Universities South Africa (USAf), the South African College Principals 

Organisation (SACPO), the South African Union of Students (SAUS), and labour unions (National 

Education Health and Allied Workers’ Union, Public Servants Association of South Africa and 

National Tertiary Education Union) in Tshwane on Tuesday. The meeting formed part of 

government’s consultations following President Cyril Ramaphosa’s announcement on measures to 

combat the Covid-19 pandemic. Announcing the outcome of the meeting at a media briefing, 

Nzimande said stakeholders have agreed that all post-school institutions will close for early recess 

with effect from 18 March 2020 and reopen on 15 April 2020. This would be based on the 

assessment of the course of the virus. “Some aspects of institutional activities will continue during 

this period, such as postgraduate and research work. Institutions will, however, be utilising this 

break period to identify and explore digital and online methodologies for teaching and learning that 

may need to be put in place to support the academic programme at a later stage.” “This may be 

particularly important for contact teaching in a range of programmes at the majority of our colleges 

and universities. The decision by institutions will be based on scientific evidence and institutional 

considerations,” Nzimande said. Institutional arrangements Institutional arrangements will also 

include accommodation arrangements for students and leave arrangements for workers. It was also 

agreed that all institutions will announce further measures to be taken to minimise the risks to both 

department staff and its entities. Guidelines Nzimande emphasised that the early recess is not a 

shutdown, adding that the department continues to be led by guidelines that took place as from 

Monday. The following guidelines apply to all public post-school institutions with immediate effect: 

All international travel should be cancelled or postponed at this point in time and any students or 

staff of public institutions, who may have a critical reason to travel internationally, should consult 

the relevant authorities at their institution and are required to report their planned travel according 

to the institutional protocols in place. All individuals, who have travelled internationally within the 

past three weeks, should self-isolate for a period of 14 days, and students or staff members of public 

institutions are required to report their travel to the institutional authorities before their return, so 

that their possible return to work/study can be effectively monitored. Travel within South Africa 

should be limited to essential travel at the current time and wherever possible, planned meetings, 

symposia or conferences should be restricted, and alternative formats explored, including the use of 

ITC. Institutions should explore all other possible means to replace face-to-face meetings, lectures of 

more than 100 people and gatherings with other formats where this can be done, and should 

consider postponing or cancelling all large-scale gatherings, including graduation ceremonies, large 

conferences and symposia, for at least the next three months. Every institution needs to have in 

place a communication strategy to manage regular communication with its community. Public 

health information is readily available through the NICD and the DOH and the Universities South 

Africa webpage will also be updated with regular communication to the university community. 

Communication channels Nzimande said that the department will also ensure that regular 

communication channels with the management of institutions is in place, so that information can be 

cascaded to institutional communities. “Every institution has its own context, which will require 

individual communication plans to be in place. Student health clinics across post-school institutions 



have been working with Higher Health (Higher Education and Training Health, Wellness and 

Development Centre) to ensure readiness to deal with Covid-19 infections.” Higher Health works 

closely with the Department of Health and the National Institute for Communicable Diseases (NICD) 

in this regard. “It is important that student health services are closely involved in the 

communications strategies and plans of individual institutions,” the Minister said. In addition, Higher 

Health has developed sector specific guidelines and capacity development initiatives for Covid-19. 

Nzimande noted that no international student has been diagnosed with Covid-19. To date, about 

1,500 South African students are currently studying in China. 


